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February 26, 2019 

House Committee on Energy and Environment 
900 Court St. 
Salem, Oregon 97301 

Subject:  House Bill 2329 

Chair Helm and Members of the Committee, 

Thank you for your consideration today of House Bill 2329, legislation to allow counties in 
the state to evaluate and issue land use approvals for larger renewable energy projects in 
Oregon.  My specialty is solar farms.  My company, Obsidian Renewables, has developed 
over 23 solar projects in Oregon, including the first solar farms for PacifiCorp and PGE six 
years ago. 

Obsidian Renewables has proposed a project that is now before the Energy Facility Siting 
Council (EFSC), seeking a site certificate for a large (400 MW) solar photovoltaic farm in 
north Lake County outside the hamlet of Ft Rock.  The project is expected to occupy about 
3,600 acres when completed.  I believe I am the first person who is not affiliated with a large 
utility or other large company to apply to EFSC for a site certificate for a renewable energy 
facility.  My experience with the EFSC process has caused me to support HB 2329. 

1. EFSC was created as a one-stop shop for utilities building large energy projects in 1975.  
When EFSC was created, energy projects being proposed were utility-owned nuclear, 
coal, and natural gas plants.  It was understood that these large projects often impacted 
more than one county and required a degree of expertise that was beyond the experience 
of Oregon’s counties at the time.  This is not the landscape today.  Today, most projects 
seeking approval from EFSC are renewable energy projects, particularly solar and wind 
projects. Solar and wind projects are well understood, and counties regularly permit 
projects within their jurisdiction through a public land use review process.  Renewable 
energy projects are, by and large, developed by independent power producers in a highly 
competitive environment.  Each large wind and solar project in Oregon compete with 
similar projects in Washington, Utah, Nevada, Idaho and Montana. 

2. The EFSC process is unreasonably expensive for a solar farm.  For example, with my 
project, EFSC’s own fees are well over $500,000 for a site certificate, and another $1 
million in aggregate annual fees over the life of the project.  In comparison, in my 
experience, counties’ fees for a solar project are about $50,000 or less. 




